
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 10 DECEMBER 2009

ROSP.51/09
BUDGET 2010/11 – 2014/15

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) gave a presentation to the Committee to assist Members in their consideration of the Budget 2010/11 to 2014/15.

Mr Mason outlined the Budget policy context, revenue projections, the main revenue assumptions which had been made, new spending pressures, efficiencies requested by Council, savings proposals and income projections, potential revised revenue projections, proposed capital programme, capital resource projections, renewals reserve and key Budget dates. 

RESOLVED – That the budget overview be welcomed.

ROSP.52/09
MINUTES OF THE COMMUNITY AND ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANELS

The excerpts of the minutes of the meetings of the Community and Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panels held on 1 December and 3 December 2009 respectively were submitted for consideration.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

ROSP.53/09
REVENUE BASE ESTIMATES AND UPDATED MEDIUM 

TERM FINANCIAL PLAN PROJECTSION: 2010/11 TO 


2014/15
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.49/09 providing a summary of the Council's revised revenue base estimates for 2009/10, together with base estimates for 2010/11 and updated reserve projections to 2014/15.  The report had been prepared in accordance with the guiding principles for the formulation of the budget over the next five year planning period as set out in the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) and Charging Policy; Capital Strategy; and Asset Management Plan agreed by Council on 15 September 2009.  The report set out known revisions to the MTFP projections, although there were a number of significant factors affecting the budget that were currently unresolved, and he reported in some detail on those key issues which included:

(a)  The outcome of the Job Evaluation Project

(b)  Transformation arrangements

(c)  Government Finance Settlement - the Revenue Support Grant and National Non Domestic Rates figures

(d)  Specific Government grant allocations including LABGI, and Housing and Planning Delivery Grant

(e)  Triennial revaluation of the Pension Fund

(f)   Further impact of economic recession

(g)  Pension revaluation

(h)  Property Review

(i)  Tullie House Governance Options

Mr Mason informed Members that the potential impact of any new spending pressures and new savings identified was not reflected in the report, as there were a number of options for Member consideration.  It was, however, clear at this early stage of the budget process that all of the pressures currently identified could not be accommodated within existing Council resources.  Decisions would need to be made to limit budget increases to unavoidable and high priority issues, together with maximising savings and efficiencies to enable a balanced budget position to be recommended to Council in February 2010.

He summarised the movements in base estimates and highlighted for Members the updated MTFP projections; the projected impact on revenue reserves; challenges facing the Council; and Efficiency Agenda targets.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.231/09) considered the report and decided:

“1.
That the revised base estimates for 2009/10 and base estimates for 2010/11 be noted.

2.
That the current Medium Term Financial Plan projections, which would continue to be updated throughout the budget process as key issues became clearer and decisions were taken, be noted.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations: 

(a) What was the significance of the final column in the Base Budget Summary table?

The Chief Accountant (Mr Tickner) responded that the figures showed the amount taken out of reserves and that was why reserves were so low.

(b) Was there any indication of the amount spent so far on the Transformation process?

Mr Mason stated that a more detailed report would be considered by the Executive at their next meeting.  The report would show the breakdown in costs including all redundancy costs and North West Employers advice costs and any savings made.

(c) In response to Members’ questions the Finance Portfolio Holder confirmed that the Council had approved a redundancy policy and that was the policy that was being used for the redundancies in the Transformation process.

(d) Members raised concerns that a large amount of money had been spent on the initial stages of the Transformation process.  Members asked to see the overall figures for the process so they could reconcile the redundancy packages with the redundancy policy.

(e) Was the approximate figure of £1.2million to capitalise at least part of t the one off costs of the Transformation programme adequate?

Mr Tickner explained that £1.2million was the maximum amount the Council was allowed to capitalise.  The result of the application would be known in January and if it was not successful the amount could met from revenue.  If this happened there would be less that £500,000 left and a further decision on how to proceed would have to be taken by Members.

The Finance Portfolio Holder added that given the position of both the revenue and capital if the authority was given permission to capitalise it there was an option not to capitalise.  The Portfolio Holder reassured the Panel that any alternative options would be taken through the appropriate Overview and Scrutiny Panels in time to contribute effectively to the decision.

(f) Was the additional requirement for £1.2million for phase 1 or was it for the next phase?

Mr Mason responded that the additional £1.2million was for phase 2 and it would increase the total to £3million.

(g) When would there be more information available about income for grants?

Mr Tickner explained that the Disabled Facilities Grants was reducing and the Council had made representations against the reduction.  The informal meetings had indicated that the Regional Housing Pot Grant would also be reduced but there were no details available on this.

The Finance Portfolio Holder added that Scrutiny would be kept informed of any further developments.

(h) Had the cost of Job Evaluation remained within budget?

Mr Mason responded that a report had been presented to Council which had set out the finances for Job Evaluation and the budget had remained the same.

(i) How was the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) calculated and how had the Council managed to reduce it?

Mr Tickner responded that the authority had undertaken a technical accounting entry two years ago where the balance of the usable capital receipts was transferred into a technical accounting reserve on the balance sheet.  By doing this the authority was able to reduce its Capital Financing Requirement (CFR) from which MRP was calculated.  The cash from the capital receipts was still available to be spent on capital programmes, but as they were spent, the CFR increased and thus so did the MRP as at present MRP was based on 4% of CFR.  At the end of 2008/09 the amount of set aside capital receipts that was used in the capital programme was around half as much as anticipated.  This meant that the MRP liability in 2009/10 was half as much as originally budgeted.  Therefore, there was a saving on MRP liability in 2009/10.

As the authority spends more of the set aside capital receipts, the CFR would grow and so would the MRP liability.  If the authority received capital receipts during the year, these would be used as a first call on funding the capital programme to minimise the increase in the CFR through the use of the set aside receipts.

RESOLVED – That the Assistant Director (Resources) provide a further update on the cost so far and the predicted costs for the Transformation Programme. 

ROSP.54/09
SUMMARY OF NEW REVENUE SPENDING PRESSURES

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.50/09 summarising the new revenue spending pressures and reduced income projections that had emerged as part of the current year budget monitoring procedures and which would need to be considered as part of the 2009/10 budget process.  The issues were to be considered in the light of the Council’s corporate priorities.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.236/09) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

Details of the specific areas where the Panel had service responsibility in addition to its overall Budget scrutiny responsibility were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

Members then considered and commented upon the report as follows:

· Transformation (additional costs)
Mr Mason reported that the 2009/10 budget included £2million of non-recurring expenditure to cover the one off costs associated with the Transformation project.  Any additional costs not covered by this budget would need to be met from existing budgets or be subject to further requests for funding from full Council.

In response to Members’ questions Mr Mason reiterated that the potential further costs for the Transformation had not been included in the figures because they had not yet been identified.

· Revenue and Benefits Shared Services
Mr Mason reported that it was anticipated that there would be one off costs associated with the implementation of the Revenues and Benefits Shared Service. 

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations: 

(a) Mr Mason confirmed that the non recurring costs outlined for Carlisle Renaissance, Planning posts, Housing Strategy and the Learning City Manager would expire in 2011/12 and would be addressed as part of the Transformation process.
(b) Members highlighted concerns that although short term issues which surround car parking were being addressed there was no work which identified the longer term issues or the effects car parking had on the economy of the City.  He added that there were further concerns with regard to the University and the problems they were experiencing.

The Finance Portfolio Holder agreed that the University had been experiencing some difficulties but he understood that their commitment within the City remained.  He agreed that the long term vision of the University had been impaired by recent developments but believed that they would not invest anywhere else.

Mr Mason responded that the University position would be made clear when the provisional business case was released in February 2010.

Mr Tickner added that the assumption in the budget was that the car parks would be open for public use when the remedial work had been completed.

(c) In response to a Member’s question the Finance Portfolio Holder stated that the redundancy policy had been reviewed in the last year and it would be unproductive and damaging to change the policy during the Transformation programme.
Mr Mason added that some statutory changes would take place in April and these would be included in the existing policy.

(d) A Member hoped that the Small Scale Community Projects scheme could continue to be funded and suggested that a deadline date for applications be introduced and any under spend after that date could be “clawed back” into the funding for the scheme.

The Finance Portfolio Holder agreed that this was a possibility and further suggested that any under spend of funds be “clawed back” in the financial next year to allow Members to be made aware of the situation.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Small Scale Community Projects scheme continued to be funded at £80,000;

2) That a deadline date for applications to the Small Scale Community Projects be introduced and any under spend after the deadline be “clawed back” into the project.

ROSP.55/09
SUMMARY OF SAVINGS PROPOSALS PRESSURES

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.51/09 summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2010/11 budget process.  He reminded Members that the Savings Strategy approved by Council on 3 February 2009 and endorsed in the Medium Term Financial Plan approved by Council on 15 September 2009, had concentrated on the following areas to deliver the savings required to produce a balanced longer term budget:

(a)
Service Improvement Reviews;

(b)
Asset Review;

(c)
Shared Services;

(d)
Transformation Agenda; and

(e) 
to carry out a review of those services which did not fall within the Council's core priorities.

Mr Mason reported that, at this stage, the Executive (and Overview and Scrutiny) were being asked to give initial consideration to the new proposals for permanent reductions in base expenditure budgets and also increases to income budgets from 2010/11 onwards.  He summarised the proposed savings relating to Transformation Savings, Inflation, Pay Award, and the Revenues and Benefits Shared Service and also highlighted potential increases in income.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.237/09) considered the report and decided:

“1.
That the proposed reductions to the base budget and potential additional income generation from 2010/11 onwards, as set out in Report CORP.51/09, be received and forwarded to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the budget process.

2.
That it be noted that the Senior Management Team would continue to investigate efficiencies and savings in accordance with the Savings Strategy.”

The specific areas where the Panel had service responsibility in addition to its overall Budget scrutiny responsibility were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

Discussion arose, during which Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) The Lease Car Task and Finish Group had identified a number of problems with the use of the Essential Users Allowance scheme which, if identified and corrected, could lead to some significant savings.  Why had the potential figures not been included in the budget?

The Finance Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that he had already agreed to report back to the Panel in February 2010 with regard to the work and findings of the Lease Car Task and Finish Group.  He agreed that there were some problems that did need to be addressed but he could not provide a full response until further work had been undertaken.

(b) What was the cost to the Council of the Concessionary Fares scheme?

Mr Mason explained that the Concessionary Fares scheme cost approximately £2.5million which was made up of a grant of £1.5million and funding from the Council of £1million.  He added that the Council used its discretion to provide 24 hour concessionary fares at a cost of approximately £250,000.  He informed the Panel that in the next year there would be consultation carried out to decide whether the scheme should be moved to the County Council and there would also be a debate on the funding that goes with the move.

The Portfolio Holder added that he had concerns about the financial aspect of the move to the County.  He explained that the concessionary fares scheme had been poorly allocated and there was a fear that the County would take the grant offered but not continue the enhanced scheme that the City Council provided.  He explained that the money the Council put into concessionary fares was attributed to the high usage and the poor allocation.

Mr Mason explained that the consultation would be fully discussed when available.

(c) In response to a question the Portfolio Holder explained that any increase from a rise in inflation would have to be absorbed by each department given the current financial situation.  He added that the Council was clear about the dangers surrounding an increase in inflation and understood that meeting any increases could cause problems in each department but it was felt this was the only suitable way to deal with it.

RESOLVED – That the Finance Portfolio Holder report to the Panel in February includes the issues raised with regard to the Essential Users Allowance Scheme and any potential savings.

ROSP.56/09
REVIEW OF CHARGES 2010/2011

a) Community Services

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CS.52/09 setting out the proposed fees and charges for the services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate.

Mr Mason advised that, following a number of years of reduced car parking usage, the overall position to date in 2009/10 was quite positive, with income achieved being slightly ahead of budget forecast.  There had been a 7% reduction in ticket sales on long stay car parks, the primary reason for which was thought to relate to the closure of all or parts of some car parks for construction works.  At the same time there had been a 9% increase in ticket sales on the short stay car parks, with usage on Sundays showing a similar level of increase.

It was envisaged that further disruption to the parking provision would arise during 2010/11 relating to plans to close the Upper and Lower Viaduct car parks from early 2010 to facilitate contaminated land remediation works ahead of development on the Caldew Riverside site.  A further smaller impact would relate to the loss of the Shaddongate car park on a permanent basis from Spring 2010 to facilitate development.  Although the financial impact of those works on parking income was difficult to accurately forecast, surveys undertaken suggested that only 50% of those who currently used both Viaduct car parks would use an alternative Council operated car park.  That would reduce the income from ticket sales, contract parking and penalties by approximately £181,000.  

The long stay parking income budget currently included income of £31,000 to be achieved from permit income at the Swifts Bank car park linked to implementation of the Council's Green Travel Plan.  As no plans were presently in place, the income planned for 2010/11 should also be adjusted.

As a result of the issues identified for 2010/11 it was recommended that the forecast income for long stay car parks should be reduced by £212,000 from 2009/10 budgets.

In terms of the overall Community Services income for 2010/11 and depending upon the options set out for car parking, the Director reported that there could be a shortfall of between £270,400 and £322,900 on the MTFP target of £2,913,600 dependent upon the car park charging options adopted.  However, if Members decided to reduce the income target to 2.1%, depending on the options set out for car parking, there could be a shortfall of between £214,600 and £277,100 against the target income of £2,867,800.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.232/09) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

b) Development Services

Report DS.96/09 was submitted setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate.  The proposed charges related to income from Rents, Economic Development and Tourism, Planning Services and Housing Services.  

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.233/09) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

c) Legal and Democratic Services
Report LDS.85/09 was submitted setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the remit of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.

The proposed charges in respect of Electoral Registers; Minute Books and Room Bookings; and Local Land Searches, the acceptance of which would result in an anticipated level of income of £133,600 against the Medium Term Financial Plan target of £113,800 in 2010/11 (i.e. an increase of £19,800).  However, if Members decided to reduce the income target to 2.1%, acceptance of the charges within the report would result in an increase of £25,500 against the target of £108,100.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.234/09) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

In considering the reports, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel had discussed the issues surrounding car parking and agreed to create a Task and Finish Group to look at all aspects of car parking.

(b) The Panel agreed, reluctantly, that on this occasion it had been necessary to increase the car parking charges.

(c) How many car parking spaces did the Council have and were they used to capacity?

The Portfolio Holder responded that the car parking spaces in the City were significantly underused.  He confirmed that there were more spaces than needed but they were not necessarily in the correct place.  

(d) There was a need to ensure that the City had convenient car parking and there appeared to be no strategy to address the decline in car parking.

The Portfolio Holder responded  that it was difficult to ensure car parks were conveniently located within the City and that there was not a strategy to look at where car parks were placed.

A Member suggested that it may be lucrative to reduce the charges in car parks that were less well used to encourage more use.

The Portfolio Holder responded that this had been carried out roughly with the designation of short and long stay car parks.

(d) Would the potential introduction of meters on city centre streets by the County Council affect the car parking income?

The Portfolio Holder stated he also had concerns about meters on city centre streets and presumed that the introduction of the meters would result in more people using car parks but he had not yet investigated the potential impact of the introduction as he was unsure of what stage the scheme was at.

(e) Members were extremely pleased to see that the pitch charges had not been increased for junior clubs. 

RESOLVED – 1) That the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s decision to create a Task and Finish Group to investigate all aspects of car parking be supported by this Panel;

d) Licensing 

Report LDS.83/09 was submitted for information setting out the fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Licensing Section of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.  The Regulatory Panel had on 12 October 2009 approved the fees.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.235/09) noted that the Licensing Charges had been approved by the Regulatory Panel on 12 October 2009. 

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.  

ROSP.57/09
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2010/11 TO 


2014/15 PRESSURES

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.48/09 detailing the revised Capital Programme for 2009/10, together with the proposed method of financing.  The report summarised the proposed programme for 2010/11 to 2014/15 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date for consideration, and summarised the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

Mr Mason then outlined the current and future commitments, together with four new spending proposals.  He explained that projects such as the Sands centre and Caldew Riverside had not been included in the reports there was not enough information available.

Details of the current commitments and new capital spending proposals were provided.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.238/09) considered the report and decided -

“That the following be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process:

1.
The revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2009/10 as set out in Appendices A and B of report CORP.48/09;

2.
The capital spending requests for 2010/11 to 2014/15 contained in Report CORP.48/09 in the light of the estimated available resources; and

3.
That any capital scheme approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, had been approved”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Why was there an underspend in the capital budget?

Mr Mason responded that this was a cause for concern and confirmed that he would be looking at the issue.  He stated that there were several reasons for the underspend, one was that project managers did not understand the difference between making a commitment to spend and actually spending the money.  Another issue was the delay in setting a project up and actually receiving third party grants.  He added that the issue had to be addressed.

(b) Who was left on the Corporate Projects Board?

Mr Mason explained that the new Strategic Management Team (SMT) would be looking at all boards within the Council including the Corporate Projects Board.  One of the suggestions was to incorporate the Board into SMT to allow it to be more focused and provide better influence.

(c) Members asked for feedback on the current situation with regard to the Asset Management review including any progress on returns and figures for the last five years.

Mr Mason assured the Panel that the Asset Management review was a high priority and agreed that the Council must make their assets work harder.

(d) The Panel requested further details on the Sub Regional Employment Sites.

RESOLVED – That an update on the Asset Management review, including progress on returns and figures for the previous five years,  be provided to a future meeting of the Panel

ROSP.58/09
TREASURY MANAGEMENT 2009/10 AND 2010/11 


PRESSURES

The Treasury & Insurance Manager (Mr Steele) submitted report CORP.47/09 providing the regular quarterly report on Treasury Transactions, together with an interim report on Treasury Management as required under the Financial Procedure Rules.  The report also discussed the City Council's Treasury Management forecasts for 2010/11 with projections 2014/15, and information regarding the requirements of the Prudential Code on local authority capital finance.

Mr Steele informed Members that the main feature of treasury management this year had been the low level of official interest rates which had necessarily impacted upon authorities' investment returns.  Whilst those and other steps had been taken to revive the economy, not just in the UK but throughout the globe, the economic recovery remained fragile.  The recession was, of course, affecting the authority in a variety of ways, the effect on short term interest rates being just one aspect.  He added that the current outlook was for a modest upturn to begin in 2010, although there were as yet few signs of the famed 'green shoots of recovery'.  There were likely to be substantial cuts in local authority funding next year, regardless of who won the forthcoming general election and until short term interest rates began to rise, the capacity for the treasury function to improve the Council's financial position was likely to be limited.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.239/09) received the report and 

noted the projections for 2010/11 to 2014/15.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Mr Steele explained that the investments made before the fall in interests rates had now all matured except one but the investment rate for the Council was still above the average for local authorities.  He added that he was trying to invest money for longer periods where this was feasible to maximise the return to the Authority.
(b) Mr Steele clarified the situation with regard to the option for repayment of the City Council Stock.  A further more detailed report would be considered by Executive on 17 December 2009.  The loan was for £15million and there was an estimated £6.9million penalty for early repayment.  Day by day the premium reduced but if the interest rate projection was correct then the premium cost could be significantly reduced by next year.
Mr Mason added that because of the penalty clause the authority would have to borrow £22million to pay off the debt and in the current climate this did not make sense.

Mr Steele confirmed that if the Council did chose to do this it would be prudential borrowing but there was no case to use prudential borrowing at this time.

The Portfolio Holder added that Treasury Management had made a significant contribution to the Council under the control of Mr Steele without any significant risks and it was still performing well and in the high quartile.

(c) It was felt that Members should be better informed and trained on the budget.  Members should be more aware of their accountability and responsibility with regard to the budget.

Mr Steele agreed and reminded Members that a conclusion in the IPF report was that Members and the authority as a whole needed to increase their financial literacy.  He added that training had been made available to all Members.

Mr Mason highlighted that knowledge that members gained from the continuing finance reports considered by Scrutiny.

It was suggested that more in house training be provided, starting with a presentation on Treasury Management at the beginning of the next Panel meeting.  It was felt that this could be perfectly adequately provided in house rather than by consultants.  It was also suggested that the possibility of joint training with other authorities be investigated.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Treasury Management team be congratulated on their continuing good work and for continuing to achieve good returns in the current economic climate.

2) That all Members be encouraged to be involved in budget training.

3) That joint training with other authorities be investigated and the Assistant Director (Resources) give a presentation on Treasury Management at the next meeting of the Panel.

ROSP.59/09
BACKGROUND FINANCIAL REPORTS

The following reports had been circulated to the Committee by way of background information: 

· CORP.46/09 – Revenue Budget Overview and Monitoring Report: April to September 2009; and 

· CORP.45/09 – Capital Budget Overview and Monitoring Report: April to September 2009.

· CORP.38/09 – 2010/11 to 2014/15 Budget Summary and Timetable

RESOLVED – That reports CORP.46/09, CORP.45/09 and CORP.38/09 be received.







